
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:32 PM
DATE:

APRIL 27, 2023
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson (telephonically), Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Clarence Christiansen. Steve Iverson.  Staff:  Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  Patrick Gonzales.
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time.
5. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session March 23, 2023.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the minutes from March 23, 2023.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of March 2023 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-36) generated from county reports.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft okay, Chief and Jennifer, am I to understand in payroll we were over $32,000 for the month of March for the month.  J Rose it was a three-paycheck month.  Clerk Bancroft Okay. So, thank you. And then am I to understand also, that July through June at this point. We are $318,000 under budget for income. Chief Villamor that is about normal. Clerk Bancroft because what do we have left April, May, June, three more months. J Rose tax money historically comes in this month.  Clerk Bancroft okay.  Chief Villamor everyone waits until the last minute.  Clerk Bancroft okay I just wanted to make sure.  Member Iverson motions to approve the March 2023 financial reports.  Member Christiansen seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
7. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls March 2023.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  Chief Villamor I hope everybody's good.  Thanks for showing up and supporting. EMS calls/transports (21), interfacility transports (0), fire-related/mutual aid (10), MVA (5). So, a total of 36. We're running a lot of mutual aid with Mojave Valley. We're going that way more than they're coming this way. They're having an issue just like everybody else in the county. They just lost five people. So, they're down. They have three stations. One they have a contract they must have four people on, so they must kill that with four. So now there's just two at each other station. They're just like Golden Shores. So, we're going that way just as much as they're coming, you know, so. So that puts us in a big kind of big bind all over. We are still trying to hire you know, it's just amazing what we get. We got a guy that called in so he's an EMT firefighter trained. Leaves a number I spent all day yesterday calling him and all day today and he doesn’t even have his voicemail set up. So, you know, I don't even know what to say. I talked to the water company. We got the hydrants back under our control. We still must work out some details about maintenance.  I'm pretty sure they are going to do all the maintenance on them and pay for that stuff. But if they need help with them, I don't mind helping with pulling them apart and putting them back together. But we'll see about that. There's a total of 46 not counting the ones down at the marina. And we'll have another five six down there. So anyway, right now we have 46 in Golden Shores, and we've tested 32 to date right now. They're all testing fine we just found one that has a leaky gasket other than that no problems. Topock 66 is moving right along. I'm doing inspections weekly on them. We'll probably be going down there on Monday to do another inspection. Also, NIFRS, which is a national reporting system across the whole nation. So out of all the Arizona departments if you think about it, we have 144 districts, not counting departments which are cities. So, like Kingman’s not part of this. Well, they're part of this, but they're not part of that number of districts because they're in their cities.  Bullheads a district. So anyway, out of the 144 just talking districts we only have 96 departments that's including the city ones that report to NIFRS and the department's reporting last 12 months, jumped up eight since the last report and 43 of them had zero invalidation and they are highlighted in red, and they got Asterix by them. And our name is red, and it's got Asterix on it. And it means that we're doing everything compliant. Everything that's done and needed by the state and national program. There's the report if anyone wants to look at. Thank you.

8. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding approval of Securis Insurance Pool (workers compensation) Coverage Acceptance Form for fiscal year 2023 – 2024.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft I pulled last year, and it went down that is awesome.  Chief Villamor last year we did have that little bump for the COVID thing. So that's what they predict. We still had to pay off that stuff for COVID. And then we'll see they're still working with the state to see if they get some COVID money to replace some of that that we had to spend out. So that's a fight and we are seeing how that is going to work.  Clerk Bancroft last year’s total was $39,006.62. This year’s anticipated is $38,007 25. And the rates in general went down and this is determined by payroll. J Rose and x mod. Clerk Bancroft yeah, and x mod. Yeah, that's good. Anybody have any questions.  Chairperson Addante hey, is this our second year with them or third year with them? Anyone know when we went into it? Was that two years or this could be our third year.  Chief Villamor we think it's their fourth.  Chairperson Addante our fourth year. Okay. Thank you.  Chief Villamor They've been doing a good job. And guess what, there is nobody else.  Clerk Bancroft there's nobody else out there. That’s all we got, right?  Chief Villamor there is one, but they are higher.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the Securis Insurance Pool, workers compensation, Coverage Acceptance Form for fiscal year 2023-2024.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding proposed development of an RV Park, concert venue, RV storage facility in Golden Shores.  Board discussion.  Member Iverson yes, I actually drove through the place and something I didn’t notice was fire hydrants. They either got to be highly hidden, or whatever.  I wanted to bring that to your attention. So, you know, hopefully it's not going to happen here. But when you've got board members that have you know, the superintendents that are pushing for it. It's probably going to happen. But if it does, are we going to do a written comprehensive plan on attack on what there was going to be required from the fire department?  Chief Villamor There's already a plan out there.  The county and state all have plans. So right now, where the requirements of a trailer park over a subdivision.  New subdivisions are every 500 feet on a hydrant. So, I don't know what they have over there. They are in a different district.  Member Iverson don't know that it could be classified as a subdivision over there anyway.  Chief Villamor yeah, I don't know that.  Member Iverson when it was explained to me over there is you bring your RV, and you park it underneath this cover. You've got this tin building and set in there. And you make that your kitchen or whatever you want. So, to me it's an RV park because we require to have an RV.  Clerk Bancroft would they have to have fire hydrants.  Chief Villamor I imagine they do. I imagine they're probably in a certain area.  I don’t know what they did in their district. It's like Topock 66, they go by the National Fire Code. So, they're going to sprinkler every building and every room. Every so many square feet. So much flow, all that's just written down and you got to decipher through this big giant Bible. And it's hard, it's hard to read. And so, when you go start going through that and you start figuring it out, and then your own fire district has to put their own snafu on it, so I want them to have 60,000 gallons of water and fire pumps. And a backup generator and an extra hydrant so we could do whatever we want to be done to a certain extent.  Clerk Bancroft so the fire district gets a say in it.  Chief Villamor we get to say hey this is what we want.  Member Iverson are there certain codes?  Chief Villamor there is I don’t know about a trailer park.  I haven't looked at that one. I've looked at residential commercials. So, if a guy decides to build a place down the street and there's no hydrant there, he's responsible for that one and that whiskey tasting place down there between Miami and Mesa. They wanted to put that in and like I mentioned it to him good thing you get to put one in, I'm happy. He wasn't happy but things happen and that's probably not going to go through. But anyway, that's how it works. All these that are put in here mainly done because we put them in when we were flushing money here the budget could handle it. There were a few put in here because they're putting a commercial building in, and they were required to do that. And commercial buildings under a certain square footage must be sprinklered. We pushed that issue to make that happen. They must meet the water flow. If they can't meet the water flow, they must put a tank in front of them. Now if you notice, if you go up to the valley and you see Arco with that big tank over there. Well, they have so much water out of the hydrant, and they have so much out there that will get them to a certain point. I really don't think we want tanks with every commercial building here.  Member Iverson we don't want them in our water system either out there. I mean in the respect that it should be required that they drill their own wells.  Chief Villamor yeah, that one that one's clear out of my business.  Chairperson Addante I understood like you said Chad there’s a code that commercial buildings under a certain size that there was sprinkler around. And I understood that they didn't do that at River Bound out there, but they were supposed to have sprinklers in the buildings.  Chief Villamor well, it all depends on the square footage.  When I looked this one up for the whiskey tasting, I want to say anything over 1,500 and those buildings aren't 1,500.  Especially if you're going to just measure the part that's enclosed.  So, they are not 1,500 period.  I wouldn't have to sprinkle this building. But we did because we are the fire department.  Member Christiansen what’s with the whiskey tasting. I haven't heard anything about that. Chief Villamor yeah, because it came through my desk. It failed. He might still do it, but he has to work on different licenses.  Back to the park.  Clerk Bancroft and back to the park. Time will tell what this will bring anyway.  Chief Villamor time will tell, and you know assess value is going to bring us some money and there's some different ways to accomplish some things. I mean, I think that we're on the right track and if plan A doesn't work, we have to have a plan B and sometimes plan C. So, impact fees. What is an impact fee?  An impact fee is not a tax. It is a fee that's imposed by a local government, or a development project impacts these provide funding essential public safety and infrastructure needed for the fire district to manage the increased fire protection and emergency medical service created by the new growth. If you're a lawyer, you can read this and see what and how that works. I read it about five times. We'd have to talk to our lawyer a little bit about this to see how we could push it if that was the case. So, there's a lot of things it says that we can't use the money for. So, I want to buy a new ambulance. Nope. Couldn't do that. Okay. I want to add on a station. I don't want to do that anyway, but I can't use it for that. I can't use it for this. I can't use it for that. Basically, that's all I want. Anyway, if there were three more people, yeah. I think there's a way around it and move through this. But that's an option. That's something that is an option.  It’s the same thing with Topock 66, it’s way late in the game to think about impact fee there. But you must stop and think about it. The potential is here regardless of if it's the trailer park, Topock 66, that big tour bus going down route 66 or I 40. That's in our district. So, we have a lot of potential here. So, we must look at this. And as mentioned before, we're already working on a Safer grant for the following year if we can sustain it.  And the thing about the impact fees, what you're going to do is you're not going to impose these until they get ready to get signed off. Because there's two years that we don't even get taxes from. Right. So, this would help us protect them. Get up and running and do what we need to do. Before we start getting taxes and hopefully, we get more money from the taxes then we do our impact fee because otherwise we have to survive to sustain this, or we have to fire them guys that we just hired how that isn’t going to work and we don't want to do that.  Chairperson Addante because they're building that on an opportunity taxes zone. Are they going to be exempt from paying taxes for how long to man this stuff?  Chief Villamor well, that's something that we have to negotiate and that's what this impact fee is for. This is that's way around that. So, when they built the Pilot, they didn't have to pay 10 years of taxes. I don't want to be in that predicament. So, I'm thinking that, you know if that's the case, and the county doesn't think about that kind of stuff. Because I get it that they want the businesses to come in. They give everybody a tax break and everything, but they're not thinking about the Sheriff Department and the Fire Department right off the bat. We still have to protect them for 10 years. That's horrible. And then we have to do all that for 10 years. That's where I think that the county should be able to say okay, you could where you don't have to pay into the roads. That's fine. That doesn't affect me. But the fire department should get their money and they should get it right and they should get it right away. And so, this is a way to get our money right away. And some of these impact fees on subdivisions that come in and they're so big, they actually have to build another station. Here we don't have to because we're close. We just need more manning; we have a couple of pieces of older apparatus, but the older apparatus run better than the new stuff because we don't have DEF.  Chairperson Addante oh, they can't come in and build their own fire station and our district can they and provide their own medical and fire equipment? No right?  Chief Villamor no they can’t.  Clerk Bancroft well, it sounds like a great objection for Monday.  Chief Villamor I don't believe they can. One time, Topock 66 was said they're going to split off and do their own district. Until I told them, you know, great, because I'm going to have to come be your mutual aid. But no one could come in and take our district away. We would have to vote and give it away to another district. We're not worried about that too much. There is not enough ambulance service to support like an AMR to come into town and pay three guys 24 hours a day 365 a year. There's not enough business here. You guys see the numbers. We're not even knocking $200,000 and we could burn that up in a heartbeat. If it wasn't for the fire department here, we would be without an EMS service.  Member Iverson you know, you talk about impact fees. I was a builder in Vancouver, Washington. And rules back there changed, and they adopted the impact fee for home building. And for me to build a home depending on how many bedrooms it was going to have. I had to pay an impact fee or do a bond for X amount of dollars in order to get a permit. That was anywhere from $10,000 to $20,000. I had to get a loan for that naturally. I had charged $20,000 more for the house, selling the house than I would have otherwise. But that went to the schools went to the fire, police stuff like that or so they say.  Chief Villamor I did look into one and I found one in there that goes by, and they did the same basically thing but it's not near the price. And they went off square footage. And a 1,500 square foot house was $310 or something like that. And that's about the average price. And so, I would think that if you were going to do that, and it's something that the board could think about that these new homes that are coming in why not? You could do that because you're not getting taxes for two years after they get there. It's another issue. You know, people are not going to like us at first, but the issue is, you know, I don't know how many homes actually went in this year, but I'm counting five, but I could remember right now just sitting here, there's four right there being built. And I passed up four the other day. There's about eight of them going in. They're all brand new, they're not moved in yet. So, eight times $320-$400 bucks, is about $2,560-$3,200 bucks. It's something that that we could think about later down the road. I think that assessed value is coming up as you see behind me. It's coming up and I think next year is going to be a boomer year and then the following year is going to be the kicker and then if we could keep rolling, then we'll be okay. But we need to come up so we can help. You know, financially there's nothing here that we can't fix without money. And it's sad to say but it's the truth.  Chairperson Addante how do we make that an impact fee on those new homes, the ones that are being built, go through the county?  Chief Villamor I know we're trying to change subjects. We don't want to do that.  Chairperson Addante I'm sorry, you're right.  Chief Villamor but it's something that I'd have to look into. Just to say real quick let me look into that.  Anything commercial now has to be by the code. We tried to pass it Mohave County wise. I went up to the board of supervisors and talked about sprinkler systems for residential and the board shot it down. But they don't realize that for a little sprinkler there is a little fireman in the roof, and everybody would have a fireman in their house. That's pretty cool. They save lives. And that's all we're that's all we care about. It’s life safety.  Chairperson Addante on the same subject of that River Bound, if they bring concert venues in there where they have 1,000 people. Can we do a tax on that to help offset the medical aid if we have to provide?  Chief Villamor the last concert I've been to, they supplied their own security and their own EMS. So, I actually don't think it's going to be a burden to us until something big catastrophic happens where we're going to be transporting you know, they have a person that their medical takes them out to the outside we will take them from there. Most of the time they supply their own kind of service. And that's what AMR does. AMR is a company that you contract. Hey, I need five ambulances at this venue. So, I mean, could be the time of the year that we could pop one from every department and bring one down and we'll all sit around and listen to the music. I don't know. I don't know that. That's something that will have to look at Golden Shores has never had one. So that's something new for me too.  No action.
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding discussion of preliminary budget.   Board discussion.  Chief Villamor part of my discussion is item 11 as well. You guys will have to figure out what you're going to do as a board you're going to have to figure out if you want to raise the taxes to $3.50 or stay at $3.37. And the reason why is because that number changes drastically. At $3.50 we gain about $100,000. We would make about $67,000 with an increase to $3.37 and that assessed value went to 20 and that was last year. This would be this year is what we get at $3.37. That’s what we get to work with. Not counting grants. And then if we go to 100, we go to that $3.50 We make that $100,000 And we jump into the million-dollar mark. Member Christiansen so you're just talking 13 bucks a year. Chief Villamor basically mine is like $268 a year divide that by 365 which is around 1.60. You can’t go by a cup of coffee having us be ready. Fire Department on the ready to do that so that basically that's where we are. I think we need to go here because we're not to get better by just hanging here. We need to and the best part about this number is two years from now you can knock it down to three bucks. Who cares. If that's what you guys want to do and as long as we can meet the budget and do what we need to do here. And everybody's not complaining about their taxes. You know.  Clerk Bancroft that maxes us out at $3.50 right.  Chief Villamor yes and they just gave us that and the thing about it, they did it for a reason, because I know there's a lot of us out here that are hurting, you know, like, Havasu is sales tax bound. Well, look at those places. They're selling stuff like crazy. They are pretty good size, but you still have to go in and fight for their budget. There is still a big budget with Fort Mojave having a $12 million budget and we have the same potential here as they have and we're dealing with a million.  I don’t know what they have on the floor anymore. They just lost a bunch of guys. And that is what this little corner is about over here. Lake Havasu, their starting firefighter is $49,429.  Bullhead is $49,000.  If I wanted to go to Bullhead right now, they would give me a $10,000 sign on bonus. And they'd run me up the steps. So, this is a starting point. Straight out of the academy and then it gives you steps and then they'd give me my stipend, which is they're making a $15,000 stipend for being a paramedic. So, they're getting an extra $4.01 an hour to be a paramedic. And Bullhead City transports.  NACFD by Kingman, they pay $1.75 but they don't transport they show up to your house and another company comes. So, they are $46,44.  The next closest to us is going back to Mojave Valley and they pay $3.35 for their paramedic, and we are paying $2.88, and we transport.  So, this is the reason why we can't keep any firefighters here because Austin left for Fort Mojave, which it doesn’t look like much but it's $3,000 and the benefits across the board are basically the same. We have the same insurance. We have the same workers comp. Everything across the board is basically close except the wage. And then we got this little number of $15 an hour. They're trying to get minimum wage to $15 an hour by 2025 and they bumped it up again this year. So, this is minimum wage right now. Where we were above and now, it has bumped us into where we're at minimum wage again. And so, I don't know. You know, we must do something to retain them or they're just running up the river. And these are this year's numbers. Right now, they're all doing the same thing right now and they're going to need to do something about this as well. We need to make more, and we need to raise this. They're talking about Bullhead City, talking about going to $20,000 for a paramedic. We are at $8,700.  I've been trying to bump it up to get to $10,000 and everybody just keeps out running me. I can't keep up so that that's how we keep people that's how we get the new people in here. That's why when we get somebody it's just a matter of time. They get us on their resume, and they get out there and go look I worked for Golden Shores for six months. I did this, this, and this. They do a good job and I'm not going to say that he didn't.  You'll see some lateral moves now and again. If one of my guys left and they went in any of these departments here they're way up the chain.  Kyle is probably the lowest guy in years, and he's got 10. I’ve got 43 and Jeremie is underneath me. He's at 22 Something like that. And then everybody’s just staggered behind us. So, we must do something. I don't know how to do it other than what we're working on now the budget. We kind of played around with it and started looking at these numbers. If we start off a firefighter EMT at $41,000; we pay about $21,000 in benefits. Workman's comp health insurance the whole bit. Let's see, most people don't, especially the younger guys, they don't even think of the retirement stuff. Retirement is about $62,000 and we want three guys we need $212,000 and that'd be squeaky tight. So, that's why we need that number. We need that $3.50. And then hopefully next year, we'll get that and that's what we need. All these new apparatuses are having issues with all those DEF systems. Fort Mojave just lost their ladder truck. It failed on inspection, rusted their ladder, so they just know it's going to cost them over $300,000 to fix every single one of them. They said yeah, they're down to four or five guys right now. So, it is up and down the valley. I feel very fortunate that I have a full staff right now. And I don't see any of my guys wanting to leave right now. But if this money keeps doing what it does, it's going to be hard to keep them you know? I think that's the main thing. If they're happy. And we like it. Because when we go to your house, we know you. So, it's something that we'll enjoy, and we like our community. We love it. We're here so I think there's some of us who are not going to leave. But these newer people that are coming from these other departments, and you just go to pull up that firefighter ad for hiring. Every department out there is hiring because they just can't keep people. They are all over the country. There aren’t enough firemen to do these positions. When I was tested in 1986 in Henderson there were 866 of us taking the written test all at one time for three slots and I made to the top 100 and I was like yes.  Clerk Bancroft same problem for law enforcement they barely get any applicants.  Chairperson Addante Chad, is there any benefit for us financial wise if we don't transport and let someone else transport? Do we make enough revenue transporting that that helps us or is it more of a hindrance to us?  Chief Villamor it helps us like I said, this would be a volunteer department if it wasn't for that. Chairperson Addante no, no, no, I'm not saying dump EMS. I'm talking about transporting to the hospital like some places don't transport.  Chief Villamor people that don’t transport don’t have the CON.  Lake Havasu has been fighting for ever to get their CON back. AMR and River Medical have taken over that area. Lake Havasu actually runs an ambulance to the house and they're on a timer. If the patient’s going and the other ambulance doesn’t show up. They transport because they can't cover that entire area. It’s too big for. AMR can't do it. Kingman doesn't transport. Golden Valley doesn't. AMR is in all those spots. Bullhead gave up their interfacility transports and they are scratching to get them back now. They used to make 3 to 4 million a year. We've been trying to get back into the interfacility transports, but we just need more people. Chairperson Addante so, what would our budget look like with three full-time employees there every day then. We can't even get them but what number are we looking at?  Chief Villamor for three employees is $210,700 for three more employees. And that's just basic stuff. I mean, that's, that's just the EMT and a firefighter just out of the academy. So that's all we could do is inch our way up to six. If we could go to the $3.50 that brings us up to a million, you know.  Member Christiansen how long before we have to raise that? How much time have we got? Chief Villamor it is on line item 11.  I just don't want to go through the whole budget and figure it for $3.37 and then turn around, figure it again for $3.50. You know, save me a little time. Basically, we're going to have to increase the budget to get three more people on the floor. You probably didn't know this. So, you're going to have to have another extra $300,000 in the budget. So yeah, if we can look into that then we are that much closer. In the meantime, we're working on it. I'm working on that guy that's in town. He's headed to college. We'll see. Action means more than talk so we'll see how that goes. Honestly, I'd rather hire a guy three quarters away through this career than that. I really would have had to babysit.  No action.
11. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding possible adoption of increase in current year allowable tax rate of $3.50 for fiscal year 2023 – 2024.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to adopt the increase in current year allowable tax rate of $3.50 for fiscal year 2023-2024.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.    
12. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time.
13. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Wells Fargo Line of Credit for fiscal year 2023-2024. Tentative Budget.  Impact Fees.      
14. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 4:24 PM made by Member Christiansen.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, MAY 25, 2023, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO THE MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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